
            Presque Isle County Road Commission

Minutes

September 19, 2016
The regular meeting of the Board of Road Commissioners for Presque Isle County was held at the Road Commission office at 657 South Bradley, Rogers City, Michigan. Chairman Charles Rhode called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. 
Board Members Present:  Charles Rhode, Ronald Bischer, Thomas Catalano
Also Present: Supt./Mgr Gerald Smigelski, Clerk Anne Wirgau, County Road Engineer Mark Straley
Visitors:  Pulawski Township Supervisor Martha Roznowski, Pulawski Township Trustee Phil Kroll and Pulawski property owner Marvin Budnick
       Chairman Rhode asked for a moment of silence to recognize the loss of Michigan State House of Representative (106th District) Peter Pettalia who was fatally injured in a tragic motorcycle accident on September 12, 2016. Representative Pettalia was Chairman of the Michigan Transportation Committee and an advocate for Presque Isle County and Northeast Michigan.

     The following resolution was offered by Catalano and supported by Bischer:

Resolution 2016-5

WHEREAS, in the death of Peter Pettalia, Michigan State House of Representatives 106th District Representative , we have lost a man who has served the 106th District,  Presque Isle County and Northeast Michigan for six years as Representative and prior to that  was Supervisor for Presque Isle Township for sixteen years; and

WHEREAS, upon his death on September 12, 2016 ended an honorable career with the State of Michigan serving Presque Isle County and the Public faithfully, devoting his time for the advancement and betterment of not only our county’s road system but for all of Northeast Michigan; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Presque Isle County Board of Road Commissioners, desire to go on record as being grateful and appreciative for the many years of service which Peter Pettalia had rendered and the sympathies of the Board are extended to his family.

      Ayes:  Rhode, Bischer, Catalano

Minutes:

           Motion by Bischer (Catalano) to approve the minutes from the September 6, 2016 meeting.
Ayes:  All

Accounts Payable: 

           Motion by Bischer (Catalano) to approve the September 19, 2016 accounts payable in the amount of $151,350.16

         Ayes:   Bischer, Catalano, Rhode

Visitors:

     Pulawski Township Supervisor Martha Roznowski addressed the Board on three issues; Amish horse traffic, safety of the Lake Augusta Highway/M-65 intersection and a completed Township project.

     Pulawski Township received correspondence from Presque Isle Road Commission earlier this year regarding the scarring of asphalt roads within Pulawski Township by metal horseshoes on Amish carriage and work horses.  Supervisor Roznowski indicated the township was concerned about the damage to the roadway by the metal shoes and the high cost of repairing roads.   Township Supervisor Roznowski presented photos to the Board of marks on the pavement.  Of special concern were Darga Highway, Hincka Road and Leer Road, roads frequently traveled by the Amish wagons.

     Marvin Budnick, Pulawski Township property owner, offered for inspection by the Board a metal horseshoe with welded pieces of metal on three points of the shoe.  Mr. Budnick obtained the horseshoe from an Amish horse owner and spoke of how these type of shoes were used to give the horse traction on the road surfaces.  

     Phil Kroll, Pulawski Township Trustee, stated the tips were a hard surface weld and used for their anti-slide properties.

     County Road Engineer Mark Straley discussed the impact of horseshoes on roads in the Mio area, specifically roads constructed 22 years ago and not showing the same type of horseshoe scarring as in Pulawski Township.  Mr. Straley stated at the time of the letter to Pulawski Township he was unaware that some Amish were using the carbide tipped horsehoes.  Mr. Straley also spoke of research done in Pennsylvania which also has large horse drawn carriage populations.  The problem develops when carbide tips are used, much like the damage caused by snowmobile studs on a track as they cross asphalt roads.  In his opinion, this type of horseshoe and resultant scarring may reduce the life of the road by several years.  The actual weight per square inch on the asphalt by horse weight is 12 lbs per inch.  Cars are between 30 to 35 lbs per square inch and commercial trucks are 70 lbs per square inch.  

     Mr. Budnick disagreed with Engineer Straley’s assessment that the damage is minimal.  He stated the gravel roads are also torn up by the work horses using these shoes.  Mr. Budnick stated  he cannot drive his bulldozer over the road because of possible damage so why can the Amish do so.

A discussion was held regarding the legislative acts and enforcement of the laws.

     County road Engineer Straley stated that Pennsylvania, Illinois and Ohio request license fees from the Amish populations to help offset damage costs from tips on horseshoes.  He offered two possible options for the issue, including charging the Presque Isle County horse drawn traffic to use the roads and offset lane use to move the patterns of traffic and reduce scarring.

     Supervisor Roznowski stated Pulawski Township is already collecting a millage for road reconstruction and paving.  Supervisor Roznowski suggested a possible town hall meeting with the Amish to discuss some options.  Supt./Mgr Smigelski and County Road Engineer Straley indicated they would be available to attend the meeting.  Supervisor Roznowski will advise Supt./Mgr when a meeting date and time has been set.

     Pulawski Township’s second item for the Board was a request to improve the safety at the intersection of Lake Augusta Highway and M-65 on the west side.  The Hincka families have raised concerns about the danger of stopping at the corner due to the steepness of the hill.  They have offered to supply road gravel if necessary.  

     Supt./Mgr Smigelski indicated that this intersection has been discussed with MDOT in the past and there are two issues involved with reducing the hill height.  One, there has been only one severe crash at the intersection in the past twenty-five years which impacts availability of safety grant funding and secondly, the slope of Mrs. McFalda’s garage driveway would be detrimentally impacted.  

     Supervisor Roznowski asked if there is any possibility of a lower Township cost share for this project if safety funding is not available.  Chairman Rhode indicated that the 25/75 split is the best the Road Commission can do at this time due to stagnant revenue funding for the past ten years.

     The third item of discussion from Pulawski Township was the completed paving projects on Lake Augusta Highway.  Mr. and Mrs. Ken Peters have asked the township why a 696’ section of Lake Augusta Highway was not paved when the rest of the road was paved.  Supt/.Mgr Smigelski stated the road agreement between Pulawski Township and Presque Isle Road Commission was for one mile and the piece in question was outside of the one mile.  

    A general discussion was held regarding preventive maintenance needs in Pulawski Township.

    Mr. Budnick thanked the Board for hearing his concerns and also asked if a 50/50 Township cost share split would be considered if new funding became available.

   Visitors left the Board meeting at 9:50 a.m.

Supt./Mgr Report: 
· Supt./Mgr attended the memorial service for Representative Petallia on Friday, September 16, 2016.  A sympathy card was sent to Rep. Petallia’s family on behalf of the Board last week.
· The Posen crew has completed work on the N. Grand Lake culvert replacement including work on the ditch line and slopes.  A discussion was held regarding the headwall installed by property owner Dennis Misiak many years ago.
· Bolen Asphalt will be paving our projects this week.  451 Highway in Belknap Township today and tomorrow, 451 Highway from Molski to 634 Highway Wednesday and Thursday.  Lakeside Drive and Karol Street will be done after the above paving is complete.
· Supt./Mgr spoke with Dan Walter from Grand Traverse Diesel regarding bidding on a new truck to be purchased in 2017.  He was going to check to see if Grand Traverse Diesel would honor the price bid earlier in 2016 instead of going through the entire bidding process again.  Truck & Trailer had indicated to me that they would honor their earlier bid price for fitout equipment.  Commissioner Catalano suggested we bid it.
· Supt./Mgr attended the annual CRASIF meeting last week in Boyne Falls.  Presque Isle County Road Commission was honored again for the 6th straight year of having a modification factor below 1.0 (.864 this year).  For each dollar paid in for workmen’s compensastion insurance we have received $0.54 back since the start up of the insurance pool.  All three incumbents running for Board positions were re-elected.  Presque Isle County Road Commission  also won a $1,000 safety grant to be used within the next year.  Supt./Mgr will explore options as to what we can spend this award on.

· Supt./Mgr, Commissioner Bischer and Clerk Wirgau reported on various sessions attended at the annual Northern/Southern Conference attended last week.
· Supt./Mgr updated the Board on the “lockbox” issue, it appears that MDOT and the Legislature have come to an agreement and it is no longer an issue which will impact new monies in 2017.

· Onaway crew has been working on S. Porter Road.

· All of the State Maintenance Budget money has been spent.  The new budget year begins October 1, 2016.

Unfinished Business: 
       None

New Business:
       Vice Chairman Bischer reported on a CRA Commissioner’s meeting attended.  Next year’s Commissioner’s Seminar has been set for April 9-11, 2017 in Bay City.

        Supt./Mgr Smigelski discussed upcoming task force meeting, a task force workshop and the need for a public hearing for expenditure of MAP21 funds.  
       A motion was made by Catalano (Bischer) to set a public hearing for Monday, October 24, 2016 at 9:00 a.m. to receive comments on the expenditure of MAP21 funding.

       Ayes:  All

       County Road Engineer Straley gave a brief report on upcoming 451 Highway projects.

     The next meeting dates will be Monday, October 3, 2016 at 8:30 a.m. and Monday, October 17, 2016 at 8:30 a.m.
      A motion was made by Bischer (Catalano) to adjourn at 10:45 a.m.

      Ayes:  All


